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Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a meeting of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council held in the Council Chambers Bere Alston on Tuesday 16th December 2014.          
Present     

                                      Mr B. Lamb                                Chairman of Council     
                                      Mrs M. Ball                                Rev. N. Law 



  Mr M. Benson        
                 Mr. R. Leithall
                                      Mrs H. Boot-Handford              Mr. R. Maycock



  Mrs D.M.A. Chapman 
     Mr. R. Piper
                                      Mr P. Dennis

       
     Mr K. Smith
                                      Dr N. Harmsworth             


 

              
      



1721. To interview the two candidates seeking co-option to Council. Discussions to take place and a 


vote to be taken on the co-option of a councillor to Council.
Mrs Boot-Handford proposed suspend Standing Orders, seconded by Mr Dennis.

The Chairman of Council informed members that he would not be casting a vote for the new councillor as he is Chairman of the Apple Group and Mr Reed is a member.

The Chairman introduced Mrs Shirley Munn, who proceeded to give a resume on why she wished to join the Council. Questions were then put from councillors to Mrs Munn.

Mrs Munn was asked to wait in the Assistant Clerk’s Office.

The Chairman introduced Mr Graham Reed who proceeded to give a resume on why he wished to join the Council. Questions were then put to him from the Councillors.
Mr Reed was asked to retire to the Assistant Clerk’s Office.

Mrs Boot-Handford proposed that Council go into part two, seconded by Mr Dennis.

Discussions took place.

Mrs Boot-Handford proposed that Council come out of part two, seconded by Mr Leithall.

A secret vote was taken.

 The Clerk informed Council that Mr Reed was the elected candidate to be co-opted to Council. Both candidates were asked to join Council in Chambers. The Chairman thanked Mrs Munn for putting forward and informed Mr Reed that he had been duly elected to Council.

Mr Smith proposed that Mr. Graham Reed be co-opted to Council, seconded by Mr. Benson.

Mrs. Boot-Handford proposed that Council reinstate Standing Orders, seconded by Mr Piper.

1722. Chairman’s Report.

The Chairman thanked all members for their hard work this year and wished them Seasons Greetings; also the Season’s Greetings to the staff and he hoped everyone has a pleasant Christmas break.

1723. Items of Interest at the discretion of the Chairman.            
1)  Mrs Boot-Handford wished to congratulate the Chairman as he has worked outstandingly hard this year.

2) Mr Dennis- Council kindly put my name forward to Devon County Council for an award; I was unsuccessful this year as there were quite a few applications.

Mr Dennis thanked Council for considering him.

3) Mr Benson- came past the Parish Hall on Saturday to find members of Youth 2 Youth cleaning the walls 
and unblocking drains.
1724. To approve the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on the 28th November and taken as 

          read, to deal with matters arising.
Mrs Ball proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Dennis. 
Matters Arising
Minute 1695(1658)-Mr Dennis asked if anyone has encouraged the youngsters to be seen at night on their bicycles.

Mr Lamb stated that Andy Cycles would be speaking to Miss Wild the headmistress at school.
This item to be referred to PCSO Greenwood.

Minute 1678

Mr Benson and Mr Piper felt that the statement about dogs in the Recreation Field,   

 

The Down is not clear, refer back to Open Spaces.
SO RESOLVED
1725. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Footpaths & Environment meeting held on 2nd             December and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.                
  

Mrs Chapman proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Maycock.
Matters Arising.

Mrs Boot-Handford pointed out that there was an item omitted from the minutes regards FP20.

Mrs Boot-Handford suggested that consideration should be given to the path which has been temporarily diverted due to building works, staying on this route as if the original line is put back in place people will be walking their dogs on a pavement which would be liable to dog fouling on an estate where there will be children playing. Clerk to write to Mr Guy Devon County Council, also Hastoe Housing and Bibio.
Minute 1698a

Mr Lamb has spoken to another group who are interested in a cycle path possibly 



using the verge from Gawton Bridge to Quarry Corner (this is for information only).

Minute 1698(b)
Mr Benson:-

1. This parish is a primary gritting route

2. A vast majority of Devon County Councillors are not happy about not filling the grit bins. How do we fund this? It will need to be discussed at a future date.

Mrs Chapman proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Dr Harmsworth.





SO RESOLVED
1726. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on the 9th December and taken as 

read, to deal with matters arising.
Mr Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Dennis.

Mr Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford.







SO RESOLVED
1727. To approve the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes meeting held on 9th December and 

taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Rev Law proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford.
Matters Arising.

Minute 1686
Mr Lamb corrected the statement which said that he felt Council should try getting reports from parishioners, too “if required in the future we should try getting accident reports from parishioners.”
Minute 1709(2) The Clerk has had discussions with the workman

The Clerk sought payment of the following cheques;

1. J. Reddecliff- removal & disposal of bench at Hole’s Hole                       £90.00
2. Tavistock Woodland Sawmill- timber to repair vandalism

        £20.46

3. P.M. Taylor- Non-consolidated payment (one off) NALC

        £31.00

4. C. Malham- Non-consolidated payment (one off) NALC

        £79.04

Mrs Boot-Handford proposed payment, seconded by Rev Law.

Rev Law proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr Benson.






    SO RESOLVED  
1728. Internal Audit to be carried out by Mr Leithall and Mr Maycock.                                                                                  

Mr Leithall and Mr Maycock carried out the monthly internal audit and reported all satisfactory.
1729. Report from Mr Benson on West Devon Borough Council.                                 
Steve Jorden has been appointed as Executive Director as head of paid services and will work alongside Sophie Hosking who has been appointed Executive Director Strategy and Commissioning. The panel was unanimous in Steve Jorden, who is currently head of Worcestershire Regulatory Services, appointment. He comes originally from New Zealand and has worked both in Australia and a variety of councils in the UK. 

WDBC has agreed in principle to publish data on the attendance records of members at council meetings. Other related matters will be brought before full council in February.

WDBC and South Hams together have obtained a £700,000 Transformation grant to help us with our T18 programme 

1730. Report by Mr Lamb on Southern Links meeting and Super Links meeting.    
(Meeting of Parish Representatives Southern Area West Devon)

· A three hour meeting which was extremely lively and at times a little fraught!

· Police statistics still meaningless as they cover all of West Devon. Concern expressed at possible under reporting, with offences being recorded as ASBOs. Agreed each Parish take its concerns forward to either N.P.T. or Chief Constable.

· TAP Fund Decisions:

A
Shared Asset Projector approved but must be available to all, even if a fee is required £1775.

B
Tavistock & District Economic Blue Print –rejected £3,000.

C
Provision of musical instrument play area in Tavistock Meadows Play Area, approved   by 6 to 4 with 2 abstentions. £4253.

D
Purchase of Lengthsman Service by Buckland and others, not considered value for money £4,500. Deferred to next meeting with new application.

· Some Councillors expressed dissatisfaction with the way TAP Fund was being administered, particularly late deadline and criteria used for Tavistock musical instrument application.   Deadline for applications next meeting is 14th  February 2015

· Alan Robinson, CEO West Devon, said that the TAP Fund rules were designed to encourage flexibility and that councillors were expected to attend the meeting with delegated authority to make decisions on behalf of Parish & Town Councils, having listened to the debate at the meeting.
“We recommend that this is given to our two appointed representatives acting as a sub-committee of Bere Ferrers Parish Council”

· Peter Brunt of Devon Highways gave a presentation on the Road Warden Scheme. Scheme, developed in response to a desire by Parishes to use volunteers to complete work formally carried out by Highways.  He mentioned legal requirements, risk assessments, compulsory training and that volunteers would only be insured against Public Liability! Around 12-18 Parishes had expressed interest. It appeared to me as a most arrogant presentation. 
· Councillors considered process was overly bureaucratic and training burden too onerous for volunteers. The requirement that Parishes should fund insurance angered Members. In summary it was considered that the scheme to be a case of top-down bureaucracy strangling a promising bottom-up creative proposal.
· Alan Robinson (CEO West Devon) and Simon Kitchen of Devon County Council Policy Section both thought that these proposals had been presented for challenge and defence; rather than Highways consulting earlier in the process with an effective  dialogue. The debate lacked any conclusion.
· There was then a discussion on the cost transfer of Parishes having to fill their grit bins and that economy of scale would be lost if every council purchased their own materials.
· Chris Watkins, County Highways led a discussion on local speed limits where limits of 50 or 40 could be possibly introduced if the accident history justified the changes. It was pointed out that 66% of all road deaths are on rural roads and that 82% of car occupant deaths occur on rural roads.  It was suggested that a more effective dialogue was needed with an established process to enable Parishes to propose changes to speed limits.
· (Outside the meeting I discussed with Chris Watkins the Denham Bridge Road and whether a 40mph limit could be imposed in view of the accident record.  He stated that they no longer had the non-injury accident records from the Insurance Industry, but would consider this proposal and come back to us.)
· A post meeting note that the Clerk will develop a web site for the committee to provide a central repository for information and hyper-links.
 



Southern Parish Supper Link Meeting.

(Representatives of all Parish Councils within West Devon)

Mike and I attended the above which was addressed by John Hart, Leader of Devon County Council

· Devon’s budget of £600 million in 2001 now cut to below £500 million and is forecast reach £400 million in 2017

· Major cuts already made in Youth, Libraries, Care Homes and a reduction in staff of date of 3,000

· In 2015/16 need to make cuts of £50 million and besides Highways this will also effect Rural Bus Services

· 19% of Devon residents have no alternative transport

· Trying to reduce the burden of the cost imbalances of the National Bus Pass

· Cuts affecting Highways – Filling of Grit bins, Verge Grass Cutting, Work of Lengthsman, The Snow Vehicles Reserve, and weed spraying

· He mentioned Road Warden Scheme and he was informed of the fiasco of how this scheme was proposed at Links Meeting on 4 December.  A plea was made for serious discussions between Devon and Parish Representatives on how the proposed cuts could be alleviated by Parish Councils, including a request for some “seed” funds

· He discussed how thirty years ago self - help was to the front mentioning the way in which farmers helped the Communities.  Reminded of the restrictions because of Red Diesel and requested to take this up with Parliamentary M.P’s for Devon. 

· He discussed the TAP Funds and how a number of  Parishes were working together to provide Lengthsman Services and urged the development of further schemes

· Finally he stated, “It might pay you to increase your Precept if you wanted to maintain these services”

Mr. Benson feels adamant that we should take the TAP Funding issue back to Southern Links for further discussions.
Mrs Boot-Handford feels that in principle the TAP Funding process has broken down.
Mrs Boot-Handford proposed that two representatives from Bere Ferrers Parish Council be given delegated powers at the Southern Links meeting, seconded by Mr Dennis and the proposal was accepted.
1731. Correspondence.
1) Geoffrey Cox MP- Information dates times and places for his next advice surgeries.
2) World Heritage – Team Christmas Greetings.

3) West Devon Borough Council - News Release.

Council agrees attendance register idea. West Devon Borough Council agreed in principal to record members’ annual attendance figures for all its council and committee meetings and publish them annually on the authority’s website. This decision followed a motion by Councillor Robin Musgrave to publish the figures and where members attendances fell below 65% without justifiable reasons then members would be asked to return a proportion of their basic £4,200 allowance.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members of the public and members of Council for attending and declared the meeting closed at 8.07pm.
Signed this 27th day of January 2015.          
Chairman……………………………….
